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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 22, 2022 

Support 

 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding. 
The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries through 

FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the critical work being done in your local communities, 

especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

Kent County Public Library system has been instrumental in connecting students and remote workers to 
the internet via hotspots and a Chromebook lending program. Hardware was purchased with CARES Act 

and ARPA funding and is being sustained with careful management of budgets as the need for additional 

means of connectivity is still very much present in the County. Additionally, we have given out over 150 

Amazon Kindle Fires to ensure community members have access to technology permanently in their 

homes.  

Thanks to the Building Lifelong Learners Act, we instituted fine-free borrowing for minors, and due to 

the pandemic, we have gone fine-free for adults as well. At present, our visitor door count is back up, but 

we still offer services like curbside pick-up availability and program kits.  

In conjunction with the health department, we have been a mask and test kit distribution site, sharing 
trustworthy information and holding vaccine clinics. However, before this partnership, Kent County was 

one of the first libraries systems in the state to pass out 200 at-home test kits in response to the increase of 

positive COVID-19 cases.  

As one of the smallest counties in Maryland, we could not be as successful without the support of the 

Eastern Shore Regional Library. They have provided funding for vital staff training, material delivery 
services to all eight counties on the shore, and expanded access to ebook collections. We respectfully ask 

for your support of HB 685, which will allow us to continue to grow our role in supporting equity and 

access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 

V/R, 

Arnessa Dowell 

KCPL Executive Director 
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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

Support 

February 7, 2022 

Dear Chairman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public 
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being 
done in your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

Despite a challenging year in which the library was closed to in-person visits for 37 weeks out of 
the year, operated under limited capacity for 48 weeks, and unable to offer popular indoor 
programming throughout the entire year, Wicomico Public Libraries adapted and persisted in 
serving our community. 

During the last fiscal year, Wicomico Public Libraries provided service at 13,310 curbside 
appointments. 2,863 patrons attended 288 online programs that connected people to their 
community during a time when many of our neighbors were experiencing isolation. The library 
accommodated 36,641 “virtual visits” at which patrons connected with library services and 
resources from the safety of their homes. The library provided 15,144 wireless sessions, 
connecting people to the internet including by circulating mobile hotspots. The number of library 
card holders grew to 68,301 active users representing over 65% of the growing population we 
serve. 

Throughout the pandemic, the library served as a source for information and equal access to 
important public health information. The library has partnered with the local health department to 
host vaccination clinics, and distribute thousands of test kits and masks to the public 

We have relied on funding provided to Regional Resource Centers especially for ensuring 
access to digital content such as eBooks, online journals, databases, and other research tools. 
The Regional Centers also provide vital training and professional development tools for our staff 
as we adapt to rapid changes caused by the pandemic. 
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Support for the regional resource centers is an effective and efficient way to strengthen local 
libraries. For that reason, we wholeheartedly express our support for HB 685 as vital to 
Wicomico Public Libraries. 

As the new Executive Director of Wicomico Public Libraries, I am focused on expanding our 
reach to all areas of the county, strengthening our partnerships and programs, improving our 
facilities and technology, and developing the library as an asset that improves the quality of life 
for residents and adds value to our community. 

Respectfully, we ask that you support HB 685 bill which will allow us to continue to expand our 
role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 

  

Sincerely, 

  

 Seth Hershberger, Director 

 



 
 

 

February 10, 2022 
 
 
House Ways and Means 
 
RE:  Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – Funding 
 
Dear Distinguished Committee Chair and Members of the Committee: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to discuss HB 685 pertaining to incremental increases in funding for 
Public Libraries and Regional Resource Centers.   Per capita funding is a critical resource for public 
libraries across the state of Maryland and ensures that we continue to provide excellent services and 
resources for all our populations.  A demonstration of these critical services and resources were in 
evidence during the pandemic over the past two years as public libraries and regionals provides 
essential services throughout the lockdown and more.  Harford County Public Library never closed its 
doors virtually and provided critical internet connectivity to students, educators and families through 
the distribution of Wi-Fi hotspots.  This program crossed the internet divide desert and created 
bridges for some of our most vulnerable populations during a very difficult time.   
 
Libraries demonstrated flexibility and nimbleness during the pandemic and ensured that all 
Marylanders had equitable access to information and critical services.  Libraries have been the rock 
of the community distributing free Covid test kits, masks, curated health resources, and more to 
ensure that our communities have the tools to ensure the safety and wellness of our families. 
 
Per capita funding is critical for libraries to ensure that all Marylanders have equitable access to 
information, life-long learning, and shared resources throughout the state.  Per capita library funding 
is mandated by law and was unanimously passed and public libraries are the best public services 
according to surveyed Marylanders.  We serve all Marylanders equally and are vital educators for our 
youth in ensuring school readiness and success.   
 
Thank you again for considering HB 685 and thank you for all that you do for our communities to 
ensure that Maryland continues to be a wonderful state to live, work and play. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 

 
 
Mary L. Hastler, MSA, MLS 
Chief Executive Officer 



 www.qaclibrary.org 
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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 24, 2022 

Support 

 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries 
through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being done in your local 
communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

Queen Anne’s County Library has been an important part of the ongoing recovery from the pandemic.  
Since the pandemic started, we have adapted our services to meet the needs of our community, first by 
offering online access to our services, then providing the means to get online by providing hotspots to 
facilitate connecting our students and remote workers to the internet.  Laptop lending, programming kits 
to go, expanded Books by Mail, and curbside service for safe delivery of library materials were just 
some of the ways the library responded to help the community during this time.  These services were 
made possible in part through the CARES Act.  We’ve now expanded our services to include the 
distribution of KN95 masks and Covid-19 home test kits in partnership with the Queen Anne’s County 
Health Department.  All of these services are needed and all of them require enough staff to respond to 
the need and enough funds to provide the service. 

The Library has been fine free for our community since 2019 to remove any barriers to accessing 
library services. The Building Lifelong Learners Act has made it possible for the Library to keep 
materials fine free for our students and adults alike.  The per capita funding increases for public 
libraries is crucial to maintain our basic services and to adapt our services as needed to quickly 
respond to our ever changing environment. 

The Eastern Shore Regional Library, the shore’s regional resource center, also provides needed 
services for our library.  Without the support of our regional resource center, there would be no sharing 
of materials between public libraries on the eastern shore.  Our regional provides the vehicle and 
drivers for to provide this service to all residents on the shore.  Without the support of our regional 
resource center, our database offerings would be nonexistent.  Our digital books and movies would not 
be available.  Our Facilities Master Plan would not be done.  The Eastern Shore Regional Library 
provides support to all eight county library systems on the shore.  The increase in funding for our 
regional resource center is crucial to keeping our libraries moving forward and adapting to what the 
future may bring. 

We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685 which will allow us to continue to expand our role in 
supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration 

  

Sincerely, 

Janet Salazar 

Director 
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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

Support 

February 7, 2022 

Dear Chairman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public 
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being 
done in your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

Despite a challenging year in which the library was closed to in-person visits for 37 weeks out of 
the year, operated under limited capacity for 48 weeks, and unable to offer popular indoor 
programming throughout the entire year, Wicomico Public Libraries adapted and persisted in 
serving our community. 

During the last fiscal year, Wicomico Public Libraries provided service at 13,310 curbside 
appointments. 2,863 patrons attended 288 online programs that connected people to their 
community during a time when many of our neighbors were experiencing isolation. The library 
accommodated 36,641 “virtual visits” at which patrons connected with library services and 
resources from the safety of their homes. The library provided 15,144 wireless sessions, 
connecting people to the internet including by circulating mobile hotspots. The number of library 
card holders grew to 68,301 active users representing over 65% of the growing population we 
serve. 

Throughout the pandemic, the library served as a source for information and equal access to 
important public health information. The library has partnered with the local health department to 
host vaccination clinics, and distribute thousands of test kits and masks to the public 

We have relied on funding provided to Regional Resource Centers especially for ensuring 
access to digital content such as eBooks, online journals, databases, and other research tools. 
The Regional Centers also provide vital training and professional development tools for our staff 
as we adapt to rapid changes caused by the pandemic. 
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Support for the regional resource centers is an effective and efficient way to strengthen local 
libraries. For that reason, we wholeheartedly express our support for HB 685 as vital to 
Wicomico Public Libraries. 

As the new Executive Director of Wicomico Public Libraries, I am focused on expanding our 
reach to all areas of the county, strengthening our partnerships and programs, improving our 
facilities and technology, and developing the library as an asset that improves the quality of life 
for residents and adds value to our community. 

Respectfully, we ask that you support HB 685 bill which will allow us to continue to expand our 
role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 

  

Sincerely, 

  

 Seth Hershberger, Director 

 



Waln and Means Cornmittee

IIB 685 Education - Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding

February24,2022

Support

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members,

I am writing in suppoft of HB 685 Education - Regional Resource Centem and Libraries -
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and public
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases witl hetp susrain the imporrant work being
done in your iocal communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic.

Public Libraries, and the Regional Libraries that support them, were instrumental in
maintaining connections for people all across the state as schools and business were shut
down during the pandemic. Through hotspot and Chromebook lending programs as well as

Wi-Fi extenders that reached into library parking lots, public libraries provided Internet
connectivity for so many who had nowhere else to turn at a time when access to the Internet
was critical.

The Western Maryland Regional Library (WMRL) for its part provided hotspots and
Chromebooks to each of the three county library systems in Western Maryland to
supplement their collections. WMRL provided PPE funding to each sysrem so rhey could
reopen to the public safely and as soon as possible. In addition, WMRL created a coliection
of homeschool kits on a wide variety of topics including science, geography, music, and art
that could be checked out by parents whose children were suddenly home schooling.

WMRL provides a wide variety of resources and services to its counties that they could not
otherwise afford including staff training, delivery service, web services, and physical
collections like print books and audio books on CD. However, when the libraries had to shut
down in March of 2020 the importance of W-MRL was keenly felt through its collection of
online resources and streaming services. In FY21 library customers streamed or downloaded
over 228,000 movies, television shows, audio books, ebooks, music, and comics all for free.
Practically overnight libraries had to pivot to an online only model and each Regional
Library in the state was crucial to its success. Overall WMRL provided over $1,159,000.00 of
support to the three county library systems in Western Maryland. Without this support the

100 South Potomoc Street Hogerstown, MD 21740 30'l.739,3250
www,wmrl,info



citizens of Western Maryland would be at a distinct disadvantage compared to the more
populous counties in the state.

The Maryland legislature has demonstrated over time its support of libraries and the critical
role they play in the education and overall welfare of their communities. We ask that you
continue this support during these extraordinary times when the citizens of Maryland need
our services more than ever and back the passage of HB 685.

Sincerely,

%A\-*>\fl,i+^rctu-
Elizabeth M. Hulett
Director
Western Maryland Regional Library





 

 
Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding  
February 24, 2022  

Support  
  

Dear Chair Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington and Committee Members,  
  
I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding. The 
bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries through FY27. These 
funding increases will help sustain the important work being done in your local communities, especially as 
libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic.  
 
Over the last two years, Anne Arundel County Public Library (AACPL) has provided a lifeline for many 
residents. Working with our partners in public health, AACPL staff have given out nearly 65,000 COVID-19 
test kits and 250,000 high quality masks. We were the first system in the state to hold vaccine clinics and have 
already offered 63 opportunities to people of all ages.    
 
Library staff have helped people navigate the safety net benefits process and get jobs. They have given away 
food, books, diapers and wipes. In fact, our Discoveries Library location at Westfield Annapolis Mall opened a 
community pantry in July for baby and menstrual products and have already served over 1,300 people. We are 
proud to report that the pantry was the recent recipient of ARPA funding for supplies.   
 
In addition to the work we are known for, specifically loaning out books, movies and music, AACPL staff have 
built countless new services like curbside pickup, virtual programs and Chromebook/hotspot borrowing. We 
also enhanced our Wi-Fi for outdoor use during the most dangerous times of the pandemic.   
 
Libraries are trusted community resources that are vital to the health and wellbeing of a community. Residents 
know that when they come to the library, they can feel confident in what they discover and in what they receive 
whether that’s a COVID-19 test kit, training on how to build a resume, or kindergarten readiness classes. Best 
of all, we proudly serve everyone! We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685 which will allow us to 
continue to expand our role in providing resources and supporting access in our communities. Thank you for 
your consideration  
   
Sincerely,  

 
Skip Auld , AACPL Chief Executive Officer 
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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 24, 2022 

Support 
 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – 
Funding to extend per capita increases through FY27. This funding is critical for the important work 
being done by MD libraries, especially as we play a key role in aiding recovery from the pandemic. 

By late spring of 2020, Calvert Library was producing online storytime and other virtual programming, 
hosting zoom meetings for community organizations, providing Wi-Fi access in our parking lots and had 
hotspots on-order. We carefully spent CARES Act and ARPA funding on hotspots and Chromebooks to 
help bridge the digital divide. Our staff never stopped assisting customers with digital literacy, teaching 
users how to use downloadable materials, Zoom and Teams, apply for jobs online, and find vaccine 
appointments and testing info. Teachers relied on their students’ special Calvert Library student card for 
access to downloadable books, trustworthy information and primary source material; especially when 
they were learning remotely. Thanks to our Health Department, we have provided clear information and 
supportive services like safe business reopening, vaccine appointments and free test-kits. 
 
Funding support from Calvert County Government enabled us to get a new Bookmobile on the road in 
November 2021 which has allowed us to provide library access in the corners of the county where 
children and seniors, especially, have transportation challenges getting to our other library locations. 
 
Usage of downloadable content nearly doubled during the pandemic; Southern MD Regional Library 
Association (SMRLA) was able to fund these collections at a higher rate to try and meet demand. Your 
support of SB448 will ensure Maryland's regional libraries can continue providing these important digital 
services in addition to necessary training, IT, technical services, and material delivery. Without the 
support of our Regional Library and the consortial relationship they facilitate with Charles and St. 
Mary’s county libraries Calvert Library would not be able to meet our community’s needs without 
significant cuts to our current public service. 
 
Maryland’s libraries have always been responsible stewards of our state funding, consistently doing 
more with less. We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685, which will allow us to continue to 
expand our role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 
 

Sincerely, 

Carrie Willson 
Executive Director  

mailto:cwillson@calvertlibrary.info




 

 

Caroline    Dorchester    Kent    Queen Anne’s    Somerset    Talbot    Wicomico    Worcester 

31901 Tri-County Way   Suite 116-B   Salisbury, MD 21801   ph: 410-742-1537   fax: 410-548-5807 

Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 18, 2022 

 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

 
I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public 
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being done in 
your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

As a supporting organization for eight county library systems, Eastern Shore Regional Library has 
witnessed the great work done by our public libraries over the last several years.  Libraries 
bounced back quickly after early COVID-19 closings and found new ways to reach out to impacted 
citizens.  From curbside materials pickups to portable hotspots & laptops to dispensing PPE and 
COVID-19 test kits, public libraries worked through their own staff shortages to provide services to 
isolated and struggling citizens.  In the rural areas, our libraries succeeded in extending Internet 
connectivity to citizens in remote areas - helping schools, local governments, and small businesses 
realize their missions.   

The Eastern Shore Regional Library has one responsibility and that is helping our member libraries 
provide the highest quality services to their users.   During the pandemic, ESRL distributed 
$150,000 in CARES funds to the eight library systems to help with PPE, Internet expansion, and 
service adjustments like curbside materials pickup.  ESRL circulated 333,054 streaming books and 
media resources in fy21, a remarkable 15% increase over fy20.  ESRL’s Grants to Libraries 
program provided $600,000 in grants to our member libraries for service enhancements, collection 
development, staff development, and programming.   

With this support, the public libraries on the Eastern Shore maintained consistently impressive 
service levels during a difficult period. 

I am deeply grateful to the Maryland Legislature as a whole for their commitment to public libraries 
and the services we provide to our citizens.  I respectfully ask for your support of SB 448 which will 
allow us to continue to expand our role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank 
you for your consideration 
 
Sincerely, 

 
John C. Venditta, Administrator 
Eastern Shore Regional Library, Inc. 
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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 24, 2022 

Support 

 

 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding. The bill will extend per 

capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the 

important work being done in your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

During the pandemic, the Talbot County Free Library (TCFL) has become a lifeline for residents and visitors; helping people to 

find vital resources, programming or services that support healing, learning and personal growth.  Library staff and volunteers 

have been dedicated to helping people of all ages in our community to find jobs, file for unemployment, find vital healthcare 

information, and enrich learning experiences by presenting library programs.  The library has also provided much needed 

resources and innovative outreach during the last two years including by giving away COVID-19 test kits and KN95 masks; 

delivering citizenship study materials to the Chesapeake Multicultural Resource Center; giving free books to youth 

organizations; adding a Spanish language collection to the Detention Center; and bringing early literacy programs out into the 

community.   

TCFL has been instrumental in connecting students and remote workers to the internet via its Wi-Fi hotspot lending program.  

Many Talbot County residents, similar to other rural counties in Maryland, have a need for Internet connectivity, as they either 

do not have a reliable Internet connection or have no connection at all.  In 2022, we have already seen the library offer new 

technology to aid in local efforts toward equity of internet access.  In January, the library added 50 new Wi-Fi hotspots for 

circulation with Emergency Connectivity funding and has developed a grant-funded project to add free Community Wi-Fi 

access in the town of Trappe.  While these projects are grant funded for the current year, the library will need to find funding 

to continue providing the data for the Wi-Fi hotspots as our budget is strained with additional costs associated with providing 

services during the Pandemic. 

The Eastern Shore Regional Library provides vital guidance, development, grant support, delivery of materials between shore 

libraries, and funding to the eight library systems that it serves.  Without its support during the Pandemic, public libraries 

across the Eastern Shore would not have been able to provide as many resources and services as we have to our communities. 

Libraries and regional resource centers are critical to providing support to the public during times of hardship, like the COVID-

19 pandemic, and are instrumental in helping with economic recovery.  We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685 which 

will allow us to continue to expand our role in supporting equity and access in our communities.  

Sincerely,  

Dana Newman 

Library Director 





 
 

 

Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 24, 2022 

Support 

 
Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

 
I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public 
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being 
done in your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 
 
The Charles County Public Library has implemented new way to reach customers over the past 
two years in response to the COVID-19 pandemic: 
 

• Pivoted to virtual programming, expanded digital resources, and introduced curbside 
pickup of materials and remote printing service. 

• Reduced barriers to library services by going fine-free for all users in April 2021 

• Increased our number of mobile hotspots for checkout to address the digital divide. 

• Added Chromebook/hotspot bundles for checkout 

• Provided 24 hr. WiFi service in branch library parking lots. 

• Launched the Imagination Library of Charles County in October 2021 (partnering with 
the Dolly Parton Imagination Library) to provide free books every month for all Charles 
County children up to the age of 5. 

• Were awarded American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) grants to purchase a new Outreach 
van to reach underserved areas, and install WiFi antennas on our branch library roofs to 
expand coverage. 

• Currently partnering with the Charles County Health Department to distribute COVID-19 
rapid test kits and N95 face masks to the community. 

 
Charles County libraries and residents are also served by the Southern Maryland Regional 
Library Association (SMRLA). SMRLA provides support through material ordering and 
cataloging functions, inter-library loan administration, delivery services, numerous training 
opportunities for staff. Crucially, SMRLA helped meet community demand by expanding the 
ebook collections for all Southern Maryland libraries when library doors were closed due to the 
pandemic. 
 
We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685 which will allow us to continue to expand our 
role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration 
  
Sincerely, 

 
KennethWayne Thompson 
Executive Director 
Charles County Public Library 

 





Ways and Means Committee
HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding

February 24, 2022
Support

February 9, 2022

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members,

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries -
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and
Public Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important
work being done in your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from
the pandemic.

Prince George’s County Memorial Library System (PGCMLS) continues to swiftly adapt
its services to meet the needs of our community. Our national award-winning Workforce
and Community Development program provides job readiness resources, programs,
and support for Prince George’s County residents. We worked to bridge employability
gaps by focusing on the digital divide during the pandemic by providing innovative
virtual programming, training, and community partnerships. PGCMLS developed a
microsite and business wiki to improve equitable access to resources for all customers,
including those transitioning into entrepreneurship. These programs and services have
led directly to Prince George’s County residents gaining employment during a period of
up to 11% unemployment.

Prince George’s County Memorial Library System is a committed and trusted partner
providing critical health and wellness resources to our community. In addition to
curating and promoting timely and authoritative health information for our customers,
we have worked hand-in-hand with the Maryland and Prince George’s County’s Health
Departments to host vaccination clinics and mass distribution events for rapid test kits
and KN95 masks. PGCMLS has been able to fill vital information and resource gaps
through innovative services such as our bilingual COVID-19 vaccine hunter hotline.

Our libraries are embedded in and serve our diverse communities like no other entity.
We continue to fill the critical demand for services by job seekers, small business owners,
students, and Marylanders of all ages. Maryland’s public libraries and regional resource
centers have always been responsible stewards of our state per capita funding,
consistently doing more with less. We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685, which
will allow us to continue to expand our role in supporting equity and access in our
communities. Thank you for your consideration.

 Sincerely,

Roberta Phillips
Chief Executive Officer

9601 Capital Lane, Largo, MD 20774 | pgcmls.info | (301) 699-3500

https://pgcmls.libnet.info/WCD/WCD-home
https://pgcmls.libnet.info/WCD/WCD-home
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_NhWwNl4IyM
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Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 24, 2022 

Support 

 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public 
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being 
done in your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

The Southern Maryland Regional Library Association (SMRLA) partners with Southern 
Maryland’s public libraries to implement services to support over 373,000 Marylanders. We 
administered over $60,000 in CARES Act funding which the libraries used to purchase PPE for 
their staff; hotspots and the service required to use them; signage; and equipment for virtual 
programming. 

We were able to pivot from in person training to virtual training. These trainings help our library 
workers earn their required continuing education credits in order to maintain their certification. 
As our public library partners pivoted to curbside services to keep books in the hands of 
customers, we prepared over 54,000 items for check out. Through our regional and statewide 
cooperative lending agreements, we sent over one million items through our delivery service. 

Once the public libraries were able to reopen safely, we dedicated over $220,000 to support the 
implementation of radio frequency identification (RFID). This project allows customers to check 
out materials without staff intervention and also helps library staff expedite checking in materials 
once they are returned. 

To support access to digital collections, SMRLA dedicated $200,000 in FY 21 to ebook 
collections. With the pandemic ongoing, SMRLA anticipates needing to continue to implement 
new technology and to purchase more digital collections to help public libraries serve their 
customers. 

We respectfully ask for your support of HB 685 which will allow us to continue to expand our 
role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 
  

Sincerely, 

 

Ashley Teagle 









 

Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

Support 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding. This bill 
will extend critically needed per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries 
through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being done in your local 
communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

While our services to the community may look different since the onset of the pandemic in March 2020, 
our staff have never stopped working to support Cecil County citizens through the most challenging 
periods in our lifetime.  We immediately used CARES Act and repositioned budget dollars to extend free 
public Wifi outside our buildings to students, teachers, and other community members, hosted hundreds 
of virtual learning programs, and created an online library card to ensure that all members of our 
community could access the library’s resources for the period while our buildings were closed. We 
distributed hundreds of thousands of books and other materials through contactless pick-up, launched a 
home delivery service to the community’s most vulnerable seniors, and got to work connecting struggling 
small business owners and non-profits with resources and information expertise to help them stay afloat. 
This past December, the Maryland Association of Counties recognized our library system’s Business 
Information Center with the Innovation Champion Award for Rural Counties for the vital impact they have 
created in this arena. 

In addition, our branch libraries became a powerful partner with our County Health Department.  Our 
librarians called thousands of seniors who lack internet access to schedule vaccination appointments, 
hosted vaccination clinics, and most recently, served as the primary distributor for free rapid test-kits 
throughout the county. Our staff have courageously taken on these new duties at a time when Cecil 
County posts some of the highest COVID-19 infection rates in the state out of service and love for their 
community. 

Finally, with no additional county support for operations or staffing, our library system opened its long-
awaited new North East Branch Library in April 2021 to a community in desperate need of connection- 
both informational and technological as well as human.  Since it’s opening, this new state capital library 
grant support branch has welcomed more than 80,000 visitors, circulated hundreds of thousands of books 
and other learning materials, and hosted 2,610 study and meeting room users who have met, worked, and 
connected to create a better community for all. 

Our commitment, dedication, and impact has been unwavering.  If anything, it has grown substantially. 
Maryland’s public library regionally library systems need your support to successfully meet expanded 
needs for services from their communities. Thank you for your consideration.  

  
Sincerely, 

Morgan Miller, Executive Director 



  

 

 

Ways and Means Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

February 24, 2022 

Support 

Dear Chairwoman Atterbeary, Vice Chair Washington, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries 
through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being done in your local 
communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

Howard County Library System continues to play a critical role in addressing the digital divide for the 
approximately 3,300 households in Howard County without broadband internet access. Our laptop and 
hotspot lending program enables disconnected adults and seniors to gain access to digital lifelong 
learning resources, gainful employment, health information, and access to civic and cultural 
participation. 
 
Our role is just as critical in providing supports for the more than 57,000 K-12 students served by our 
library. Howard County Library System provides every student an A+ student account giving them 
access to books and eBooks, free online homework help, and online resources for assignments and out 
of school learning.  
 
We are committed and intentional about reducing barriers to learning.  Aligned with the Building 
Lifelong Learners Act, we instituted fine-free borrowing for customers of all ages.  
 
We know how much our community needs and relies on the library.  During the pandemic, use of 
eBooks increased 71% and we filled an average of 1,700 contactless pickup requests per day. We lent 
sewing machines to aid in the production of face masks and gowns. We created a COVID-19 web 
portal with resources around food, mental health issues, unemployment, housing, and utilities; business 
resources related to the pandemic; and general help. Our COVID-19 response also included partnering 
with the Indian Cultural Association to distribute over 2 million pounds of food from library parking lots 
and growing 411 pounds of produce in our Miller Branch Enchanted Garden to donate to the Howard 
County Food Bank.  
 
Howard County Library System is the center of community culture, enhancing lives in myriad ways 
every day.  

We respectfully ask for your support of SB 448 which will allow us to continue to support equity and 
access in everyone in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 
  

Sincerely, 

 
Tonya Aikens, President & CEO 
Howard County Library System 


